12/12/12
Calaveras County Planning Commission
C/O Calaveras County Planning Department

891 Mountain Ranch Road

San Andreas, CA 95249

RE:     Agreement with Staff Report Recommendations for the Sawmill Project on your 
Agenda for 12-13-12.  

Dear Commissioners:

My name is Tom Infusino, and I am submitting these comments on behalf of the Calaveras Planning Coalition.  The Coalition agrees with many of the observations and recommendations of the Staff Report for the revised Sawmill Project.  Overall, we agree that the project should be denied without prejudice. 
The Calaveras Planning Coalition is composed of community groups, organizations, and individuals interested in growth and planning issues in Calaveras County.  We believe that public participation is critical to a successful planning process.  United behind eleven land use and development principles, we seek to balance the conservation of local agricultural, natural and historic resources, with the need to provide jobs, housing, safety, and services.  (Attachment 1 – Land Use Principles)

Our comments below focus on issues raised since the September 13, 2012, Planning Commission meeting, and issues noted in the Staff Report for the 12-13-12 Planning Commission meeting.  We also provided comments prior to the September 13, 2012 Planning Commission meeting.  If you need to review those comments, they are included as an attachment to the 12-13-12 Staff Report.  
1) First we agree that a continuance is not a good use of County staff time. (Staff Report for 12-13-12, p. 2.)
On November 13, 2012, the Board of Supervisors gave the Planning Department clear direction and funding to hire a consultant to help the Planning Department to complete a General Plan Update and EIR in one year’s time.  That is a tall order.  That must be the Planning Department’s focus. 

As noted in the staff report, there are a number of important activities that many County agencies need to complete to facilitate approval of additional development in the Copperopolis area.  These include the Planning Department completing the General Plan Update and the Copperopolis Community Plan.  These include the Public Works Department designing and finding a successful way to fund the road infrastructure needed to serve development in Copperopolis.  These include CCWD getting a water permit from the State Water Resources Control Board, and finding a way to fund construction of the water purification and delivery infrastructure.  These include improving the effectiveness of wastewater treatment in the Copperopolis area.   These include completing a Habitat Conservation Plan or other mechanism to prevent habitat loss from interfering with future development.   The best thing for all future development in the Copperopolis area is for the limited staffs of the various agencies in the county to work on these solutions to the overall challenges to building out Copperopolis.  If successful, these efforts will show that the County can serve its existing commitment to the approximately 8,600 existing parcels, and to the approximately 3,300 entitled parcels awaiting final maps. (County Staff Presentation, Copperopolis Community Plan Advisory Committee, 11/5/12)  If very successful, these efforts will show that the County can begin to approve additional units.  
No amount of fiddling around the edges with the design of Sawmill, a major general plan amendment for a single applicant, is going to complete a community plan, or approve a new water permit, or design a cost effective road system, or do any of the other things needed to facilitate actual physical development in Copperopolis.  The County has already made the commitment to serve over 11,000 units in the area, on the promise of finding the ways to provide the water and the roads needed.  Now it is time for the County to focus on finding those ways.  .  
Continuing to spend limited staff time on a futile effort on a single general plan amendment for one applicant is an unwarranted distraction at this critical time when County and its sister agencies need to do the work to make buildout possible for the existing approved development in Copperopolis, and for planned development in the rest of the County.       
When this General Plan Update process began almost seven years ago, I advised the County to “establish a level playing field.”  (Attachment 2 - Comments of Tom Infusino to BOS, 1-23-06)  I suggested that the people would feel betrayed if there were one General Plan Update process for the rest of the public, and a special back door for selected members of the development community to get general plan amendments in advance.  I cautioned the county against having “one process for the exclusive developers, and another for the excluded public.”  I warned that “separate and unequal processes will fail.”  Those statements are even more appropriate now, as the time we await is closer, as we have already been burned by belly up general plan amendments approved in Copperopolis, and as the urgency of creating new lots has vanished in the aftermath of the housing market collapse.  As we stated in our letter of 9-7-12: plans before projects.                  
2)  Second, we agree that the proposed project conflicts with the existing General Plan.  (Staff Report for 12-13-12, pp. 4-7.)

The Staff Report is correct that the proposed project is not consistent with the existing Calaveras County General Plan.   

Furthermore, we agree with the assessment by Ellison Foulk that the problems with the proposed project are directly linked to inadequacies in the existing general plan identified in the Mintier Report.  (Foulk, letter of 9-7-12, p. 2.)  That report identified specific deficiencies in the current general plan elements including land use, circulation, conservation, open space, noise, and safety.  (Mintier and Associates, Calaveras County General Plan Evaluation, 10/12/06)  
For example, the circulation problems in the Copperopolis area that would be exacerbated by the proposed project are more severe since there is no correlation between the amount of development accommodated in the General Plan Land Use Element, and the road infrastructure in the Circulation Element.  This is obvious when one reviews the woefully underfunded regional transportation plan.  That plan indicates that the County will get only $294.4 million of the $934.4 million it needs for the transportation system to accommodate growth projections for the County through 2035.   (See 2012 RTP, pp. 109, 112.)  The County and the City of Angels expect to raise only $22 million of that revenue from benefit basin and road impact mitigation fees.  The County needs to correlate the land use and the circulation elements in the General Plan Update, and to bridge this fiscal gap, before approving even more major developments.        
In addition, the open space and habitat problems with this project are in part a function of the inadequate discussion of current regulatory requirement, and the lack of current policy guidance, that the Mintier Report identified as problems with the current General Plan Open Space Element.    

Finally, the flaws in the safety element are related to the problems with the proposed project.  The circulation problems of the proposed project also exacerbate the fact that the Safety Element does not identify effective emergency evacuation routes.  Similarly, the day-to-day water supply problems posed by this project are just compounded by the fact that the Safety Element does not identify peak load water supply requirements for emergency situations.  The County needs to rectify these general plan inadequacies before making major additional land use commitments.  
When you find yourself in a whole and you want to get out, the first thing you do is stop digging.  That is why approving the proposed project is premature.  
Calaveras County can get out of the hole we are in if we correct our General Plan, update our Community Plans, complete our capital improvement plans, and then implement them all responsibly. That is why the Board of Supervisors has made completion of the General Plan Update such a high priority for the Planning Department.  As we stated above: plans before projects.                  

3) Third, we agree that the proposed project forecloses future planning options in the area. (Staff Report for 12-13-12, pp. 7-8)
County staff is correct to be concerned that the proposed project forecloses future planning options.  During a comprehensive general plan update, land use law allows the approval of only those projects that, by themselves or in combination with other pending projects, do not foreclose future general plan options.  (Committee for Responsible Planning v. City of Indian Wells (1989) 209 Cal.App.3d 1005.  Similarly, the State discourages development approvals that may interfere with the implementation of the future general plan, if later found to be inconsistent with it.  (Government Code, Section 65360.)  That is why, in our General Plan Comments of 4/24/07, we encouraged the County to require project applicants to provide arguments, supported by substantial evidence, that their project will not foreclose future planning options.  Of course, when the General Plan Update is complete, this will no longer be a hurdle that projects must overcome.  This is yet another reason to complete the General Plan Update before approving projects.  

Of great concern to the CPC is the degree to which projects such as Sawmill un-necessarily accelerate the time when the County will run into real barriers to growth and development.  Above we have noted the need for land use and fiscal plans to meet road and water needs.  There is also a need to plan to avoid harm to the environment.     
As a matter of equity, the benefits of the General Plan Update should to accrue to as many people as possible.  As a county, we need to delay the date that we hit up against those capacity constraints that result in both harm to our communities and to development moratoria.  For this to occur, each future development must be designed in the first place to minimize harm to the community and to the environment.  For example, there is only so much oak woodland and so much riparian habitat that can be destroyed before moratoriums will be put in place to protect endangered species.  By far the surest way to avoid such a moratorium is to design projects to avoid damaging these areas in the first place.  

As one reviews the landscapes of properties proposed for new development in Copperopolis, in San Andreas, and in Valley Springs, it is easy to identify the oak woodlands and the riparian areas to avoid, and to identify the other lands suitable for development.  By concentrating the development density on the appropriate lands, and setting aside the riparian areas and oak woodlands, we preserve the environment and provide for far more development capacity for the county as a whole.  On the other hand, if we continue to allow current developments to gobble up as much critical habitat as they desire, we will shrink the development capacity of the county, and leave other property owners without development opportunities.     

Projects like Sawmill, that gobble up far too much critical habitat for the number of units they yield, need to become a thing of the past if we are to preserve development options for the rest of the landowners in the county.   

4) Fourth, we agree that there is inadequate infrastructure to serve the project.  (Staff Report for 12-13-12, pp. 8-11.)
We have a couple of water related points to add to the discussion in the Staff Report for 12-13-12. 

In the record, CCWD provided a large range of time and costs for securing the additional water needed for Copperopolis. (Staff Report, p. 8  [“2-3 years” and “$50,000 to $500,000 or more”    ].) Based upon my experience, the process is likely to take longer and come in at the more costly end of the spectrum.    

My experience with attempts by El Dorado County to seek assignment of its area of origin water rights in the 1990’s was that it took both a few years of State Water Board review, followed by a few more years of litigation in Superior and Appellate court.  (Planning Commissioner Allured may remember this as he was an active participant in that process.)  Ultimately, the diversion points, the timing of diversions, and the conditions of approval proved far different and less ideal than EID had hoped for when they made their application. Ultimately, the key for getting those water rights was El Dorado County completing its comprehensive general plan update.  This is yet another reason to complete the General Plan Update before approving projects.       
Furthermore, the current level of state agency review for water appropriation matters is extensive.  
The 2010 CCWD Urban Water Management Plan indicates that demand for water in the Copper Cove, Copperopolis, and Salt Springs Valley sub region will climb from nearly 1,700 acre-feet per year in 2010 to over 32,000 acre-feet per year in 2035.  (CCWD, 2010 UWMP, pp. 3-14, 3-19, 4-3 to 4-6)  In addition, CCWD would need an additional 9,000 acre-feet per year from the North Fork Stanislaus River to serve its Ebbetts Pass sub-region.  
By way of comparison, the Amador County Water Agency made a request merely to extend the time it can have to put the remaining 12 acre-feet per year of the water in its permit to beneficial use.  Despite the very small amount of water at stake, the application has been protested by the California Department of Fish and Game.  (Attachment 2 – CDFG Protest)  
Similarly, EBMUD has been seeking an extension of time for its Camanche Reservoir water permit since the year 2000.  EBMUD has yet to complete the Draft EIR for the project, and is still a long way from a hearing before the SWRCB.  
Since this is what is faced by agencies currently seeking to get a mere extension of time on an existing permit, imagine the time and effort it will take CCWD to secure a permit for a total of 41,000 acre-feet per year of water needed to accommodate the additional demand through 2035 in its Copper Cove, Copperopolis, Salt Springs Valley sub-region.  It would be prudent to take the time and effort to secure this water appropriation, before granting additional vested development rights.   This is a good reason to have limited local agency staff working on securing water rights now, rather than on spinning their wheel with a single general plan amendment for a single applicant.      

5) Fifth, we agree that a Final EIR must be prepared by the County prior to the Planning Commission’s final review and recommendations regarding the project.  (Staff Report, pp. 11.)  
As we stated in our previous letter, a very serious component of that Final EIR is the County’s response to comments on the Draft EIR.  As discussed during the Planning Commission Workshop on EIRs, these responses are important because they reflect the County’s official position not only on” bird and bunny” issues, but also on other critical concerns of regular folks; like water supply, traffic congestion, fees, and taxes.  The tone and care given these responses will affect the County’s ongoing relationships with state agencies, with federal agencies, with local sister agencies, and most importantly with its local constituents.  We agree that the County must make its own very thoughtful and considerate responses to these comments before issuing a Final EIR for this project.      

6) Sixth, we agree that there is a lack of substantial evidence to support a statement of overriding considerations. (Staff Report for 12-13-12, pp. 11-12.)
The days are gone when you could do a Statement of Overriding Considerations (SOC) by rote.  It was not that long ago that the County approved a SOC for the Tuscany Hills development in Copperopolis promising new jobs, new homes, and new public recreation areas.  Those promises have proven illusory.  The project has met with financial ruin and remains idle.  Not a single nail has been driven by local laborers, not a single home has been completed, and not a single public recreation area has been opened on the site. 
Nevertheless, since there is a vested development commitment for the site, the County remains committed to provide infrastructure for its eventual development.  Like a spouse in a divorce, the County retains all the financial burdens of the “marriage” to the project, without much hope for any of the benefits.  Nor is this the only financially troubled specific plan in the Copperopolis area.  The same can be said for Oak Canyon Ranch.    

By making a long term commitment through approval of vested residential development, before there are even plans in place to provide the infrastructure needed to serve them, let alone the demand needed to purchase the homes, the County is making it harder to fulfill its obligations to these projects, and to the good people of Copperopolis.  We have seen the adverse results with regard to the approvals of Tuscany Hills and Oak Canyon Ranch.  We strongly encourage the Planning Commission not to approve another such development expecting different results.    
In addition, we are no longer in the housing market that created an increase in property value countywide with each new subdivision.  Demand has crashed.  People have abandoned their homes with underwater mortgages.  Even the banks are holding off on selling their foreclosed upon housing inventory to avoid further market downturns and investment losses.  The supply of existing vacant parcels is staggering.  The County estimates that there are over 24,000 legal and unimproved parcels in the county.  (2008 Baseline Report, p. 3-5)  While some of those are agricultural and forest parcels, the majority are residential parcels awaiting development. Approving additional lots in the flooded market does not create any net economic benefit.  It just drags down the value of the other properties more than it increases the value of its own.  It is certainly not the role of the Planning Commission to create private profit for one property owner, at the expense of all others.  Nor is it a goal of the County to reduce the property tax base by oversupplying a low-demand market with even more vacant lots.      
7) Seventh, we agree that there is insufficient evidence to make the necessary findings for project approval.  
We would only add to the Staff Report that the findings the report refers to as necessary stem from the state laws for the approval of subdivisions, for the approval of specific plans, for the approval of general plan amendments; and from the California Environmental Quality Act.  The requirements for these findings are not something that the County can wave with a variance.  The County’s very authority to approve a project depends upon the County’s compliance with these mandatory findings requirements.     

8) Conclusion
We agree that project approval at this time is premature.  The County has not finished its CEQA review for the project.  The County has not decided how it intends to deal with a huge variety of development issues being decided in the General Plan Update process, and the Copperopolis Community Plan process.  The proper time for consideration of this project is when the gavel falls on those two plans.  Then we can make the adjustments to Sawmill needed to make it the first of the best projects, rather than the last of the worst ones.  “Plans before projects” is a motto that will serve the Planning Commission well as we push toward completion of the general plan and community plan updates.   
Thank you for considering these comments. 

Sincerely, 
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Thomas P. Infusino, Facilitator

Calaveras Planning Coalition
P.S. I incorporate by reference into the administrative record the documents referenced above.  Copies are already in the possession of the County, and available on County and sister agency websites.  If County Counsel or the Planning Department would like an additional copy for the record, please contact me and I will provide one. 
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